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2011 EVENTS CALENDER 

 
May 

 

  3- ORCC Meeting 

  7- ORCC Helicopter Fun Fly 
21- Rideau Electric Fun Fly 

24- ORCC Meeting 

28- Debutante Fun Fly 
 

June 

 
 4- Stetson- Ed Rae Memorial Fun Fly 

(Rain Date 5th) 

4&5 Rideau IMAC in the Capital  7-
ORCC Meeting 

9-12- Algonquin - Big County (Renfrew 

County)  
150th Anniversary 

11-12 Rideau- EDF Fun Fly 

18-19- Kingston Fatherôs Day Fun Fly 

18-19 ORCC Glider Event Peterson Field 

25- Stetson-Classic & War Bird (Rain 

Date 26th) 
25-26- Kingston Annual Electric Fun  Fly 

 

July 

 

1- Stetson ï Canada Day 

2- Rideau ï Small Fun Fly 
 9-  Arnprior ï Giant Scale Fun Fly 

(IMAA rules apply ï Not Sanctioned) 

 9-  Cornwall ï Zone Float Fly 
16 & 17 Smith Falls  - Upper Canada 

Zone Fun Fly 

16 & 17  Kars Air Park Fly In 
23-  ORCC ï War Bird Fun Fly 

30-  Stetson ï Electric Fun Fly  

        (Rain day Sunday) 

30-  Algonquin ï Fun Fly 

 

August 

 

  6- Rideau ï Carrier & Bomb Drop 

  6-  Rideau ï Night Flying 
13-  Cornwall ï Club Fun Fly 

20 & 21-  Kingston ï Annual Giant Rally 

27-  Brockville ï Open House 
27-  Rideau ï Club Picnic 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 
Next Club Meeting May 3rd ï Guest Speaker Doug Carswell 

 
ORCC meetings are held at the McNabb Community Centre  
(180 Percy Street) 8pm on the first Tuesday of every month. 

 
                                PLEASE COME & JOIN US!! 

 

Presidentõs Message 

Hello Everyone,  
 
The summer flying season has now begun for 2011, and we are all eager to fly. 
 
We look forward to a fun and busy summer. We have several events lined up for 
our club. The first one is the ORCC Helicopter Fun Fly at Drummond Field on 
Saturday May 7th. Even if you don't have a helicopter you are still welcome to 
come and watch. 
 
As the season begins, we must all be mindful of conducting our flying safely. 
Please review the safety rules on the ORCC website. We did change and tighten 
up some of the rules in the last year. At Drummond Field, we all have to run a 
clean safe operation and we have to keep our airplanes away from the no-fly 
zones. At the Petersen Sod Farm and at Greenway we must take care to not 
damage the sod. Remember that Greenway is a 2.4GHz only site. We are very 
fortunate to have use of these flying sites, and we aim to keep them. 
 
As the summer progresses, we will call for volunteers occasionally to help out 
with running the events or with the maintenance of our flying fields. Many hands 
make light work, and it is faster and more fun with more people helping. 
 
Remember if you have not already renewed, you must renew your membership 
before you can fly.  
 
At our club meeting in the McNabb centre on May 3rd we will be fortunate 
enough to have an interesting guest speaker giving a presentation to us. Come 
and check it out! 
 
See you at the flying field, 
 
Mike Toner 
President 
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September 

 
  3-  ORCC ï Electric Fun Fly and Night 

Fun Fly 

  6- ORCC Meeting 
10 & 11-  Stetson ï Giant Scale 

10 & 11 Arnprior ï Aero Tow Glider 

Event 
17-  Arnprior ï Family Fun Day 

17 ï Inter-Club Glider Event Series 

Second Round Peterson Field 
24-  Stetson ï New Flyer Fun Fly (Rain 

Date 25th) 

24 & 25-  Brighton ï Applefest Weekend 
Fun Fly 

 

October 

  

  1-  ORCC Fall Fun Fly 

  4-  ORCC Meeting 
 

November 

 
  1- ORCC Meeting 

 

December 

 

  6- ORCC Meeting 

16- ORCC Christmas Party 
27- ORCC Meeting 

 

GENERAL ENQUIRIES 
 

info@ottawarcclub.ca 

 
 BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

 

President 

Mike Toner 

president@ottawarcclub.ca 

613-297-4902 
 

Vice President 

Paul Bradbeer 
vicepresident@ottawarcclub.ca 

613-601-3615 

 

Secretary 

Adrian Poplawski 

secretary@ottawarcclub.ca 
613-798-1201  

 

Treasurer 

Dick Mills 

treasurer@ottawarcclub.ca 
613-878-7529  

 

Memberships 

Dieter Rudat 

membership@ottawarcclub.ca 

613-843-8534 
 

Chief Flying Instructor  

Brent Norman 
cfi@ottawarcclub.ca 

613-322-0806 

 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 

 
We will be hosting the Annual ORCC Helicopter Fun Fly at Drummond Field on 
May 7

th
.  Entry fee is $5 and there will be a pizza lunch available for another $5.  

 
Bring your helicopter and enjoy the day. Even if you are not flying, feel free to 
come and watch.  
 
We already have a few people who have volunteered to help with the event, but 
we would like to call for more helpers so that the work is spread out and more 
enjoyable.  
 
Please refer to the ORCC website for the rules and the no-fly zones that apply to 
this field. Valid MAAC or AMA membership must be shown before you can fly.  
 
Hope to see you at the event.  
 
 
 

***2011 Membership Count so far ï 96*** 

Dieter will be accepting membership renewals 
at the ORCC Meeting. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:info@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:president@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:vicepresident@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:secretary@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:treasurer@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:membership@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:cfi@ottawarcclub.ca
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS (contôd) 
 

3D Flying 

Dave Rees 
3d@ottawarcclub.ca 

 

Drummond Field Manager 

Paul Bradbeer 

drummondfield@ottawarcclub.ca 

613-601-3615 
 

Greenway Field Manager 

Paul Bradbeer 
drummondfield@ottawarcclub.ca 

613-601-3615 

 

Electric 

Alan Nixon 

electric@ottawarcclub.ca 
613-596-0670 

 

Indoor Flight  

Paul Penna 

indoor@ottawarcclub.ca 

613-731-5627 
 

Sailplanes 

Brian Buchanan 
salplanes@ottawarcclubc.ca 

613-824-3723 

 

     Giant Scale 

Kevin Denton 

Giantscale@ottawarcclub.ca 
613-294-7550 

 

Helicopters 

Neil Coulombe 

helicopters@ottawarcclub.ca 

613-225-9634 
 

Workshops 

Tom Hastie 
workshops@ottawarcclub.ca 

 

Winter Fun Fly  

Shahram Ghorashi 

winter@ottawarcclub.ca 

613-843-0061 
 

Warbird Interest Group 

Calvin Goble 

Warbirds@ottawarcclub.ca 

 

Fall Fun Fly 

Shahram Ghorashi 

winter@ottawarcclub.ca 

613-843-0061 
           

TopCap Editor 

Ramona Bradbeer 
rbradbeer@rogers.com 

613-489-0036 

 

Web Administrator  

Corey Groves  

cgroves@javapress.com 

 

é 

Building a 12v Power Supply For Your Battery Chargers  

 
Most of us have several battery chargers for our various battery packs. Most of these chargers only 
operate on 12 volt DC inputs (your car battery). This is fine as long as you are at the flying field. This 
isn't so fine when you want to cycle a pack on the workbench or peak up a pack before you leave for 
the field (and the wife has the car).  
 
We have all had the need for a good source of 12 volt DC power, good clean power. I had a couple of 
simple power supplies but one of my chargers would not run on either of them.  The power supplies 
from old PCs will provide good clean power that will run either (as well as both concurrently) of my 
chargers.  If you have the need - Let's get startedé. 
 
The basic tools you will need are a VOM, screwdrivers, soldering iron, wire cutter, pliers, drill and bits.  
The first thing is to get an old PC power supply. If you have an old machine sitting gathering dust that 
you should have thrown out, you are in luck. If you don't have one, then stop by the local PC fix-it 
shop. Often they will have machines that are destined for the dumpster that have perfectly good 
power supplies. Just offer to haul the whole thing off for them and you may have a real bargain. If you 
can't get one for nothing, then many shops sell used power supplies at a fair price. I've had very good 
luck in getting free ones. 
 
Open the PC case and take a look at the top of the power supply box. It will tell you how many amps 
at +12 volts are available from this power supply. It should be at least 4 amps to be of much value. A 
7 or 8 amp output on +12 volts is very common and if this box is too low power you may wish to look 
for a different power supply. In order to take the power supply out of the case do not cut any wires, 
simply unplug everything. Once you have the power supply out of the PC case, you have to decide 
which of three basic types of power supplies you have.  
 
If the switch for the power supply is a paddle switch on the side of the power supply itself you have an 
older AT style power supply. If it is a push button type switch, either on the side of the power supply or 
on an umbilical cord them you have a newer AT style power supply. If it only has a "rocker" type 
switch (or no switch) it is probably an ATX style power supply. The label may in fact have "ATX" on it. 
An ATX style will have a plug that goes to the motherboard which has a double row of connections 
with 10 connections on each side. Only bother reading the section that follows that applies to your 
style of power supply.  
 Older AT Style Power Supply (the ones with the paddle switch on the side)  
You are in luck. This old style power supply (PS) is much simpler to make work and generally the 
case is larger so you have more room to work. Plug in the power supply and turn it on. The fan should 
be running. Use your VOM and identify the correct color pair of wires for +12 volts. This is fairly easy.  
 
Pick a set of wires that ends in a plug with only 4 wires. This probably went to a disk drive (either hard 
disk or floppy). There will be 2 center wires the same color (probably black) and the outside wires will 
be different colors (perhaps yellow and red). Use the VOM with one probe in a center wire and one 
probe in an outside wire. What you will find is that the center wires equate to a negative post on a 
battery and the outside wires are the positive posts. With enough trial and error you can identify most 
of the colors. Ones that I have seen are: Yellow +12 volts, Black Common, Red +5 volts, Orange -5 
volts, Blue -12 volts, White Power good . 
There will be a lot of +12 volt wires, a lot of +5 volt wires, a lot of "Common" wires and only one or two  
-12 volt or -5 volt wires. Normally there is only one "Power Good" wire. 
 
Now that you know which color is +12 volts and which is "Common" all you need to do is "design" 
your box. Since we plan to use this power supply as a substitute for a car battery I envision it with 
"Positive" and "Negative" posts, just like a battery. Pick two locations on the PS case that will allow 
your charger to be clipped onto without shorting out, and that you can run several wires to the inside 
of the PS case to those locations. Go to the local hardware store and get: 
2 rubber grommets (1/4 inch center holes is fine) 2 #10 machine bolts 1 1/2 inches long (these should 
go through the grommets without problem), 4 nuts for the bolts, 4 flat washers for the bolts and  4 
large (probably 1/4 inch by 2 inch diameter) nylon (or other insulating) washers with small (1/4 inch) 
holes in center 
 
Now back at the shop. If you happen to have some Red tape or covering and some Black tape or 
covering, cover  one side of a Nylon washer with Red and one side of another Nylon washer with 
Black. Trim the tape from the uncovered side with a sharp knife. Drill a 5/16 hole at each of your 
chosen locations. Put a rubber grommet in each hole.  
 

mailto:3d@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:drummondfield@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:drummondfield@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:electric@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:indoor@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:salplanes@ottawarcclubc.ca
mailto:Giantscale@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:helicopters@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:workshops@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:winter@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:Warbirds@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:winter@ottawarcclub.ca
mailto:cgroves@javapress.com
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For Laughs.... 

 
 

Top Ten Reasons Why Men 
Favour an RC A irplane Over a 

Woman:  
 

#10 . You can trade an old .61 
for a new .25.  

 
#9 . You can keep one plane at 

home and have another for when 
you're on the  

road.  
 

#8 . If you admire a friend's 

plane and tell him so, he will 
probably let you  

try it out a few times.  
 

#7.  Your primary airplane 
doesn't mind if you keep anot her 

airplane for a backup.  
 

#6.  Your airplane will stay with 
you even if you run out of nitro 

or lipos.  
 

#5 . An airplane doesn't take up 
a lot of closet space.  

 
#4.  Airplanes function normally 

every  day of the month.  
 

#3.  An airplane doesn't ask, "Do 
these new wheels make me look 

fat?"  
 

#2.  An airplane doesn't mind if 
you go to sleep after you use it.  

 

And the #1  reason an RC 

Air plane is favo ured ov er a 
woman....  

 
YOU CAN BUY A MUFFLER FOR A 

PLANE! 

 

 
Next cut 3 or 4 of the +12 volt wires to length to reach the first hole. Solder these wires to the bolt 
(near the head). "Ring terminals" are an excellent option rather than soldering directly to the bolt but 
either route will work. Put a nut on the bolt and tighten it against the soldered wires. Put a metal flat 
washer on the bolt. Next put one of the nylon washers on the bolt. Shove the bolt through the 
grommet. If necessary you can trim the nylon washer a bit if it conflicts with something but leave 
enough of the nylon washer to be sure the wires do not contact the PS case. Put another nylon 
washer (the Red one if you covered) on the bolt. Put another metal flat washer on the bolt. Put 
another nut on the bolt and tighten it up. You now should have "Positive" battery post that is fully 
insulated from the PS case. 
 
Next cut 3 or 4 of the "Common" wires to length to reach the second hole. Repeat the same process 
you did with the plus 12 volt wires this time using "Common" wires. Use the Black Nylon washer on 
this one. You now have the "Negative" post for your new PS. Now all that is left is to cut off the excess 
wires such that they will not short out. Put the cover back on the power supply and mark the posts as 
"Positive" and "Negative". You are done. 
Newer AT Style Power Supply (the ones with the push button switch on the side or on a cord)This 
power supply (PS) is a bit more complicated than the older ones and requires a bit more work. Not 
only that they tend to be smaller and there is less room to work inside the PS box. 
Plug in the power supply and turn it on. The fan may be running or it may just start and then stop.  
 
Generally the following colors will identify specific functions : 
Yellow +12 volts 
Black Common 
Red +5 volts 
Orange Power good 
Blue -12 volts 
White -5 volts  
Green or Grey Power Supply ï On (PS-on) 
 
Note: "PS-on" may not exist. If it exists it will be part of the double rowed plug that went to the 
motherboard of the PC. 
 
If the fan is not running consistently turn the power off and temporarily connect "Power Good" to a +5 
volt line. This should cause the fan to run consistently when the PS is turned on. If the fan is still not 
running you should look for the "PS-on" line and connect it to a "Common" line. The PS-on line is in 
fact a switch to turn on (or off) the PS. Use your VOM and identify the correct color pair of wires for 
+12 volts. This is fairly easy.  
 
Pick a set of wires that ends in a plug with only 4 wires. This probably went to a disk drive (either hard 
disk or floppy). There will be 2 center wires the same color (probably black) and the outside wires will 
be different colors (perhaps yellow and red). Use the VOM with one probe in a center wire and one 
probe in an outside wire. What you will find is that the center wires equate to a negative post on a 
battery and the outside wires are the positive posts. With enough trial and error you can identify most 
of the colors. There will be a lot of +12 volt wires, a lot of +5 volt wires, an awful lot of "Common" 
wires and only one or two -12 volt or -5 volt wires. Normally there is only one "Power Good" and one 
PS-on wire.  Make the connection from "Power Good" to +5 volts a permanent connection (solder it 
with a bit of heat shrink). 
 
Now that you know which color is +12 volts and which is "Common" , next you need to "design" your 
box. Since we plan to use this power supply as a substitute for a car battery I envision it with 
"Positive" and "Negative" posts, just like a battery. Pick two locations on the PS case that will allow 
your charger to be clipped onto without shorting out, and that you can run several wires to the inside 
of the PS case to those locations. 
 
You may wish to move the PS power switch into the case if it is an "umbilical" cord type switch. I 
normally choose to move it into the hole that the "umbilical" cord comes out of the PS case through. 
This process is just a matter of unsoldering the wires, shortening them and re-soldering them. Be sure 
to solder the right same colored wires back onto the same lugs on the switch. You will probably need 
to drill a couple of mounting holes in the PS case to hold the switch and mount the switch using these 
holes and a screw through each. 
 
Go to the local hardware store and get: 
2 rubber grommets (1/4 inch center holes is fine) 
2 #10 machine bolts 1 1/2 inches long (these should go through the grommets without problem) 
4 nuts for the bolts 
4 flat washers for the bolts 
4 large (probably 1/4 inch by 2 inch diameter) nylon (or other insulating) washers with small (1/4 inch) 
holes in center 
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Honey, Iõm bored.  I am 
going to go to the field, O.K.?  

 

 

 For the ladiesé 

 
After having a quarrel, a man 
ǎŀƛŘ ǘƻ Ƙƛǎ ǿƛŦŜΣ Ψ¸ƻǳ ƪƴƻǿΣ L 
was a fool when I married 
ȅƻǳΦΩ ¢ƘŜ ǿƛŦŜ ǊŜǇƭƛŜŘΣ Ψ¸ŜǎΣ 
dear, but I was in love and 

ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƴƻǘƛŎŜΦΩ 

 

 

 

 

ñIf flying is so safe, why do 

they call the airport the 

terminal?ò  

 

 

 

 
A 12 volt automotive light with a socket and wires (you can use a small clearance type light with 
amber lens). A #1154 or #1156 bulb also works well. Follow the instructions above for the assembling 
of the terminals on your ps case. 
 
Next choose a location on the PS case to mount the automotive light socket. Mount the light and 
connect it to a "Common" wire and to a +5 volt (yes plus five volts) wire. You need a small "load" on 
the +5 volt side of the PS in order for it to put out it's maximum voltage on the +12 volt lines. Some 
folks use a 1 ohm 25 watt resistor. E-zone is full of opinions on this but I find a small load works fine. 
If you are not getting slightly over 12 volts of output on the "posts" you can add a second light by 
connecting it to a "common" and a +5 volt wire. 
 
Now all that is left is to cut off the excess wires such that they will not short out. Put the cover back on 
the power supply and mark the posts as "Positive" and "Negative". You are done. The automotive 
light will serve as an indicator light that the PS is turned on. 
 
 ATX Style Power Supply (the ones with no switch or maybe a "rocker switch" on the side of the box)   
The ATX power supply will have a rather long 20 pin plug that went to the PC motherboard that has 
the following pin-outs:  
 
Yellow +12 volts 
Black Common 
Red +5 volts 
Orange Power good 
Blue -12 volts 
White -5 volts  
Green or Grey Power Supply ï On (PS-on)  
Note that PW-OK (or PWR_OK) is the "Power Good" signal. 
Conversion of an ATX style power supply proceeds just like the conversion of the newer AT style 
units except that you can ignore the discussion about moving the switch. Please use those guidelines 
(above) with this exception. 

 

Hello Fellow Aviators, 

 
Well, it appears that the weather is playing its usual game with us, giving us the odd 
couple of beautiful spring days and then back to the inclement weather. One thing is for 
sure, it definitely gets flying back on the agenda once again for those who take the winters 
off in semi hibernation mode waiting till itôs safe once again to venture outdoors.  Some of 
us have been venturing out throughout the winter months but we are happy to have the 
warmer days ahead of us. 
 
During the occasion of visiting a potential client to do a flooring estimate, I had the great 
pleasure of meeting a gentleman named Doug Carswell.  After having had a career in the 
RCAF, he became a volunteer at The Canadian Aviation and Space Museum.  Upon 
seeing the odd picture of aircraft in his home, I mentioned my interest in aircraft and in 
particular Warbirds.  We suddenly had a shared common interest.  After showing him 
pictures of a few my planes on my blackberry, we started talking about the museum and 
the aircraft on display there and the importance of preserving the treasures that they have 
along with the history they embellish for future generations. At that point, he said he had 
something that might interest me and left the room only to return with a book that was a 
case study he had written about the HS-2L Flying Boat on display at the museum.  
After returning home and reflecting on the conversation we had concerning the aircraft at 
the museum, I thought that I would take a chance and contact him about coming to one of 
our club meetings and doing a presentation for us. I am very happy to say that he very 
eagerly agreed!  
 
Mr. Carswell will be attending our club meeting on May 3 at the McNabb Community 
Center at 8:00 PM and I encourage all who are able to attend to do so in order to help 
show our support and gratitude for all the volunteers who selflessly give their time for the 
benefit of all. I hope to see you there!!  
 
Happy Flying, 
 
Paul Bradbeer  
Your VP 
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Outhouse Cracksé. 

 

Ma was in the kitchen fiddling 
around when she hollers out...."Pa!  
You need to go out and fix the  
outhouse!"Pa replies, "There ain't 
nuthin wrong with the outhouse."  
Ma yells back, "Yes there is, now 
git out there and fix it."Pa mosies 
out to the outhouse, looks around 
and yells back, "Ma! There ain't 
nuthin wrong with the outhouse! 
"Ma replies, "Stic k yur head in the 
hole!"Pa yells back, "I ain't stickin 
my head in that hole!"Ma says, "Ya 
have to stick yur head in the hole 
to see what to fix."So with that, Pa 
sticks his head in the hole, looks 
around and yells back, "Ma! There 
ain't nuthin wrong with this 
outhouse!"Ma hollers back, "Now 
take your head out of the hole!"Pa 
proceeds to pull his head out of the 
hole, then starts yelling, "Ma! Help! 
My beard is stuck in the cracks in 
the toilet seat!"To which Ma 
replies, "Hurt's, don't it?!"  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Fuel Cell Flights 
The prototype Antares DLR-H2 is the first manned aircraft that can take off using electric 

power generated via fuel cell. The German Aerospace Center (DLR) has built the machine 

in partnership with Lange Aviation. The glider has a 20 meter wingspan and uses 

hydrogen fuel cells to generate electricity to power its propeller with an electric motor.  

Fuel cells generate electricity by cold burning hydrogen and oxygen. Hydrogen is not 
naturally available but can be extracted from water or petroleum gas. Water extraction is 
nearly CO2 free when accomplished with wind and solar energy.  

 
 

Worldôs First AA Plane 
The glider-like plane with a single-seat gondola and a 31 meter (102 feet) wingspan was 
powered by 160 AA ñOxyrideò batteries which have been produced by Japanôs Matsushita 
Electric Industrial Co. since April 2004. 
 
Oxyride batteries maintain a higher voltage and more durable output because the 
materials used are more concentrated. The batteries use nickel oxy hydroxide, an 
advanced battery substance, and finer grain graphite and manganese dioxide, allowing 
them to be packed more closely inside the cell. 

It soared as high as 5.2 meters, stayed in the air for 59 seconds and covered a distance of 
391 meters (428 yards) at a private airport owned by Honda Motor Co. 

 

http://www.panasonic.com/consumer_electronics/batteries/how_batts_work.asp
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Thank-you for being 

there when I needed you 

most 

For being my rock when 

I should have been yours 

Thank-you for believing 

in me, even when I 

doubted myself 

For being the one person 

I could trust 

No matter what, no 

matter where 

But most of all thank-

you for being you-my 

mom 

A mom I am so proud to 

claim 

I love you 

Now and forever  

 

Momismôs: 
 

"If you're going to kill each 

other, do it outside. I just 

finished cleaning." 

 

"If you don't straighten up, 

I'm going to knock you into 

the middle of next week!"  

 

"Make sure you wear clean 

underwear, in case you're in 

an accident." 

 

"Keep crying and I'll give 

you something to cry 

about." 

No te from the Editor  

 
Hello Everyone, 
 
Has the fever hit you yet?   The fields are getting greener, the sky is clearing up, the weather is 
getting warmer, and your engines are begging you to start them up!  What are you waiting for?  Come 
on out!!!  This is your chance to have your GUY time, what more could you ask for?   
 
I have been receiving some positive feedback on your newsletter, thanks to those members that have 
been providing me with their reassurance.  Everyone, please continue to feel free to share your ideas 
with me.  My goal is to help create a newsletter that reflects your club specifically so your feedback is 
needed in order for me to learn what is needed.   
 
This month is a special month for Mothers.  Unfortunately, I no longer have my Mom.  I lost her last 
year along with a big piece of my heart.  For those of you that are lucky to still have your Mother in 
your lives, please take time to show her how much you love and appreciate her, before you know 
itéshe may be gone.  For those of you that no longer have her, please take time to reflect on the 
happy memories you had together, she is worth the time.    
 
P.S.   It probably is a good idea as well to take some quality time with your wives.  After all, you 
always say ñhappy wife, happy lifeò soé. if you take time to show your appreciation, it could lead to 
less guilty feelings when you are on the field having fun!    

 

 
 

Ramona Bradbeer   

TopCap Editor  

rbradbeer@rogers.com  

òThe engine is the heart of an airplane, but the pilot is its souló. 

 

 

Calling All Volunteers!!! 

 

Volunteers are needed to perform tasks such as initial set-up, announcing,  

flight line management, first aid, etcéon July 15
th
-17

th
 for the  MAAC 

Zone Fun Fly in Smith Falls.  With your help, we can make it a successful 

event. 

  

If you are able to spare some time, please contact Kevin at 613- 825-2897 

or Claude at 613- 802-5000.   Thank You!!! 
              

http://www.wtv-zone.com/Joker/holiday-directory/MOMDAYBan67.gif
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Momismôs (contôd): 

 

"Shut your mouth and eat 

your supper." 

 

"If you don't eat your 

vegetables, you'll never 

grow up." 

 

"This room of yours looks 

as if a tornado went 

through it." 

 

"If I told you once, I've told 

you a million times. Don't 

exaggerate!" 

 

"I brought you into this 

world, and I can take you 

out."  

 

"Stop acting like your 

father!" /"You're just like 

your father." 

 

"There are millions of less 

fortunate children in this 

world who don't have 

wonderful parents like you 

do." 

 

"When you get to be my 

age, you'll understand." 

 

 "One day you'll have kids, 

and I hope they turn out 

just like you" 

 

 
 

What you missed at our last club meeting: 

 

CÏÎÃÏÕÒÓ ÄȭïÌïÇÁÎÃÅ  
 

It was a great turnout!   Everyone had a chance to show off their 
latest creations at our last club meeting. Congratulations to all 
competitors, and thanks for taking the time to bring your aircraft to 
the meeting for all of us to see. 
 

 
 

 
Brian Wattieôs Bleriot 
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When traffic finally drives 
you over ǘƘŜ ŜŘƎŜΧΦ 

 
Terrafugia Transition  

 

 
 
BOSTON - The Federal Aviation 

Administration is giving the green 

light to the worldôs first flying car 

built & developed in Massachusetts. 

 

This flying car flies at 120 miles per 

hour and retails for just under 

$200,000.  In about 20 seconds, the 

vehicle automatically converts itself 

electrically from car to aircraft 

mode. 

 

It runs on unleaded automobile fuel  

as opposed to jet fuel.  

 

 

   
5ǊƛǾƛƴƎΥ улέȄфлέȄмуΩфέ 
CƭȅƛƴƎΥ  туέ Ȅ нсΩсέȄмфΩфέ 

Empty 970lbs, GTW 1430lbs 
Fuel burn at cruise:  18.9L/h 

Useable fuel:  23 gal 
Milage on road:  35 mpg 

Max:  115mph 
Cruise:  105mph 

¢ŀƪŜƻŦŦΥ  мтллΩ ƻǾŜǊ рлΩ ƻōǎǘŀŎƭŜΦ 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

Dieter Rudatôs 1916 De Havilland DH4  Bomber 
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Aerocar  

 
Invented by Moulton ñMoltò 

Taylor  in 1956.   

 
Length: 21 ft 6 in 

Wingspan: 34 ft  

Height: 7 ft 2 in 

Wing area: 168 ft² 

Empty: 1300 lb 

Loaded: 2100 lb 

1x Lycoming O-290,  

135 hp 

Maximum speed: 112 mph 

Range: 300 mi 

Service ceiling: 12,000 ft 

Rate of climb: 550 ft/min 

Wing loading: 12.5 lb/ft² 

Power/Mass: 0.06 hp/lb 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

Paul Bradbeerôs B25 Mitchell 
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Jess Dixonðs flying 
automobile  

 

Built by Jess Dixon in 1940. Can fly 

forward, backward or straight up or 

hover in the air. Runs on road or flies 

across country. 40 H.P. motor, air 

cooled, speeds to 100 m.p.h. 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 
Martin Passfieldôs Alien Aircraft Hornet 

 
 

 
 

 

 

Tom Hastieôs Stevens Aero Shaft 25e Night Flyer 
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Peter Olshefskyôs Junkers 288 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

UPCOMING MAY EVENTS  

 

May 7- ORCC Helicopter Fun Fly ï Drummond Field 

May 21- Electric Fun Fly ï Rideau Flyerôs  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


